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COUNCIL MINUTES

The City Council of the City of Raleigh met in regular session on Tuesday, October 18, 2005, at 1:00 p.m. in the City Council Chamber, Raleigh Municipal Building, Avery C. Upchurch Government Complex, 222 W. Hargett Street, Raleigh, North Carolina, with the following present.




Mayor Meeker




Mr. West




Mr. Craven



Mr. Crowder




Mr. Isley




Ms. Kekas




Mr. Regan



Ms. Taliaferro

Mayor Meeker called the meeting to order and invocation was rendered by Reverend Jeff Brantley, Harvest Church.  The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Council Member Regan.  The following items were discussed with action taken as shown.

RECOGNITION OF SPECIAL AWARDS

BOND ISSUE – CITIZEN COMMITTEE - RECOGNIZED

Mayor Meeker stated the Council would like to recognize the individuals who helped explain the transportation and affordable housing bond issues that the public voted on last week.  He stated in the last number of years there have been 9 to 10 bond issues in the city including transportation, parks and recreation, affordable housing etc., and all were approved by approximately 2 to 1 margin.  Mayor Meeker stated that tells him that the citizens of Raleigh understands the importance of maintaining their infrastructure and bond programs.  He stated this year early on the Council determined that the citizens knew the importance of the bond issues but the Council put together a group of citizens who went out, talked with the citizens and helped educate the citizens on the purpose of the bonds.  Mayor Meeker recognized Sally Ricks and presented Ms. Ricks with a plaque of appreciation as well as plaques for the members of the committee.  In accepting the plaque, Ms. Ricks expressed appreciation for the opportunity of serving.  She expressed appreciation to the Chamber of Commerce for raising money and helping the educational effort and to the city/staff who worked so diligently at lunch meetings, after work meetings, etc.  She stated Community Development Director Grant and Transportation Engineer Eric Lamb worked very hard and she appreciated the opportunity to work with them and get to know them better.
PROCLAMATION – RED RIBBON WEEK – PROCLAIMED

Mayor Meeker read a proclamation proclaiming the Week of October 23 as “Red Ribbon Week” in the City of Raleigh.  The Proclamation was accepted by Alber Scott, Chairperson of the Substance Abuse Advisory Committee.  In accepting the Proclamation, Mr. Scott expressed appreciation to the Mayor and City Council for their continued support and efforts to help eradicate drugs in the City of Raleigh.  He presented Council members with a red ribbon.
ART – COUNCIL MEMBER AND MRS. CROWDER – PRESENTED
Mr. Crowder pointed out on Friday night he attended the Glenwood Brooklyn Celebration pointing out it was a fabulous event.  He stated one of the things that took place was a silent and live auction and he was happy to let the Council know that he was a successful bidder on a piece of artwork.  He stated he and Ms. Crowder would like to put the artwork they purchased on permanent loan to the City of Raleigh.  He stated the artwork was done by Matt McConnell and is entitled “Jormungande.”  He stated he hopes the Art Commission will work to display the piece of art in an appropriate location, possibly the Fred Fletcher Park since it is in the center of the neighborhood.
Matt McConnell described the artwork pointing out he was happy and honored to be asked to donate the artwork to the event and he was very gratified that Mr. Crowder had decided to purchase the piece of art and present it to the City on a permanent loan.  He expressed appreciation to the Glenwood Brooklyn Association for allowing him to participate.

Phillip Poe pointed out Mr. McConnell and about 65 other sponsors provided artwork and other items that helped make the event successful.  They were able to raise about $35,000 netting some $25,000 pointing out the majority of the money will be going to the Wake County Boys and Girls Club.  Some of them money will be set aside for the Appetite for Art in 2006.  He expressed appreciation to all involved and the young people in the neighborhood who had taken the project and run with it.

PERSONNEL – GERALD LATTA – RECOGNIZED

City Manager Allen pointed out Solid Waste Services Supervisor Gerald Latta was recently honored as the National Solid Waste Manager of the Year.  He pointed out, the City of Raleigh has gone through a significant change in our solid waste program, he feels the patience and the work of Mr. Latta, and his staff in that transition period helped garner the award.  He stated many people go through their whole professional career and are never recognized at this level.  City Manager Allen stated he was very proud of Mr. Latta and he wanted to recognize him before the Council.
ELECTION – COMMENTS RECEIVED

Mayor Meeker pointed out City Council elections were held last Tuesday.  He stated one member, Mr. Regan, decided not to run.  The other incumbents who run were elected.  He stated since the District system started in the 70’s, three or four people have been appointed to the Council to replace members who left but none of those that were appointed were elected during the next term until this election.  He stated he generally feels that the results of the election indicate the City Council is headed in the right direction.  He expressed appreciation to all those who participated in the election.
CONSENT AGENDA

CONSENT AGENDA – APPROVED AS AMENDED

Mayor Meeker presented the Consent Agenda indicating all items are considered to be routine and may be enacted by one motion.  He stated if a council member requests that an item be removed from the Consent Agenda, the item would be removed and considered separately.  Mayor Meeker stated the vote on the consent agenda would be a roll call vote.  Mayor Meeker stated he had received a request from Ms. Taliaferro to remove the 2006 City Council meeting scheduled and the Solid Waste Services pilot grant.  Mr. Craven has asked to remove the LEED Commissioning – Raleigh Convention Center.  Mayor Meeker pointed out Administration had asked that the item – encroachment – 513 Rosengarten Alley be removed from the agenda.  Administration also had provided Council members with memorandums at their Council seat adding a street closing for Halloween celebration in the 2700 block of Webb Street and two requests for resolutions of condemnation relating to Leesville Road.  Council members also received a revised description of a street closing relating to the 500 block of West Johnson Street.  Mr. Regan had requested that the item contract amendment – United States Geological Survey Joint Funding Agreement be withdrawn.  Without objection, the items were withdrawn from the Consent Agenda as requested, the encroachment was removed from consideration and the additional item as outlined by the Mayor were added.  Ms. Taliaferro moved approval of the remaining items on the consent agenda as amended.  Her motion was seconded by Ms. Kekas and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  They Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.  The items on the consent agenda were as follows:

HOUSE CREEK GREENWAY – DESIGN SERVICES CONTRACT – APPROVED – FUNDS TRANSFERRED

A design services contract has been negotiated with Wetherill Engineering, Inc. in the amount of $351,215.83.  Included in the scope of work are survey services, geotechnical, and preparation of combined construction documents for the Public Utilities House Creek Sanitary Sewer project.  The fee for this work is $85,295.

Recommendation:  Authorize the City Manager to execute the design services contract for the preparation of construction documents for the House Creek Greenway Trail and the following transfer.

Transferred From:

325-8468-79001-975

Main Replacement



$  85,295.00

636-9321-79001-975

House Creek Grnway Capital Reserve
  240,920.83










$326,215.83

Transferred To:

636-9321-79201-976

Design and Planning



$326,215.83

Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.  See Ordinance 911 TF 31.

WAKE COUNTY FIBER PROJECT – NCDOT TRAFFIC CAMERAS – AGREEMENT APPROVED

Wake County has received a grant from Department of Homeland Security to install NCDOT traffic camera feeds at their Emergency Operations Center (EOC) on Salisbury Street.  These feeds are currently available at the City of Raleigh Traffic Control Center, Room 212, 110 South McDowell Street.  The County has requested that the City of Raleigh allow them to run a fiber from room 212 to the basement of the Raleigh Municipal Building (RMB) and from there to Wake County’s EOC using an existing Bellsouth conduit.  This is the most economical arrangement available at this time.  The City of Raleigh is also installing these feeds in the ECC Command Post.  An agreement is needed between the City of Raleigh and Wake County to implement this plan.

Recommendation:  Approve and authorize the City Manager to execute the proposed fiber installation agreement with Wake County.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.

ANNEXATION PETITION – VARIOUS – REFERRED TO CITY CLERK TO CHECK SUFFICIENCY AND SCHEDULE HEARINGS

The agenda presented the following petitions for annexation.
	Area Name Contiguous
	Petitioner
	Acres
	Proposed Use

	7018 Perry Creek Road/ Benitez Property
	Miguel V. and Elfega B. Benitez.
	.75
	Residential

	Satellite Petitions
	
	
	

	8801 Strickland Road/ Gould Property
	Mattias M. Gould
	.84
	Residential


Recommendation:  That these annexation petitions be acknowledged and that Council request the City Clerk to check their sufficiency pursuant to State statutes and if found sufficient advertise for public hearings on Tuesday, November 15, 2005.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.

ROAD RACE – TURKEY TROT – APPROVED CONDITIONALLY

Butch Robertson, representing Inside Out Sports, would like to hold three road races on Thursday, November 24, 2005 from 8:00 a.m. to 10:30 a.m.

Recommendation:  Approve subject to conditions noted on the report in the agenda packet.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.
STREET CLOSINGS – TEMPORARY EVENTS ON VARIOUS DAYS – APPROVED

The agenda presented the following requests for temporary street closings.

600 Block of Tucker Street between Glenwood Avenue and Boylan Avenue

Nish Egerton, representing Clear Channel and Around the Corner (Tavern), is requesting a new date for a previously approved street closure on Thursday, October 20, 2005 from 5:00 p.m. to Friday, October 21, 2005 at 12:00 a.m. for a street party.  She also requests waiver of all City ordinances pertaining to the possession and consumption of alcoholic beverages on City property, as well as the ordinances concerning amplified sound.  However, it is understood the amplified music must stop at 11:00 p.m.

500 Block of West Johnson Street from Glenwood Avenue to a point just west of the driveway adjacent to Bogart’s Grill

Kevin Summers, representing Bogart’s Grill and Hi5, requests a street closure on Saturday, October 29, 2005 from 9:00 a.m. to Sunday, October 30, 2005 at 4:00 a.m. for an outdoor event with a band.  He also requests waiver of all City ordinances concerning the possession and consumption of alcoholic beverages on City property and waiver of the amplified noise ordinances. (Amended area provided to Council)
2400 Block of Stevens Road between Culpepper Lane and Chatham Lane

Paula Arrington, representing the Longview Neighborhood, requests a street closure on Saturday, October 29, 2005 from 10:30 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. for a neighborhood party.
1000 Block of Harvey Street between Jarvis Street and Carr Street

Elizabeth Purrington requests a street closure on Monday, October 31, 2005 from 4:30 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. for a Halloween celebration.

1100 Block of the South Saunders Street service road between Grissom Street and Hamel Street.

Chris Haddock, representing Ray Price Harley Davidson, requests a street closure on Saturday, November 5, 2005 from 7:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. for customer appreciation day.

1400 and 1500 Block of Dixie Trail between Church Hill Road and Medlin Drive

Jonna Maurer, representing the Dixie Trail neighborhood, requests a street closure on Saturday, November 5, 2005 from 1:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. for a street festival.

2700 Block of Webb Street between White Oak Road and Rothgeb Drive
Sheryl Joyner request a street closure on Monday, October 31, 2005, from 5:00 p.m. to 6:30 p.m. for a neighborhood Halloween celebration.
Recommendation:  Approval subject to conditions noted on reports and the agenda packet.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.

POLICE DEPARTMENT – OFFICE OF NATIONAL DRUG CONTROL POLICY GRANT AWARD – ACCEPTED
The Raleigh Police Department has received approval of a grant submission from the Technology Transfer Program on behalf of the Office of National Drug Control Policy, Counterdrug Technology Assessment Center.  The grant award provides at no charge to the department the Pen-Link Analysis Software technology.  The value of the grant is approximately $57,000.  Pen-Link will perform the following:
Correlates call activities with other case events.

Contains a property seizure database.

Performs conspiracy analysis with various search functions.

The Pen-Link program will be assigned to the Detective Division.

In addition, the grant provides travel, lodging, and a limited per diem for two (2) individuals to attend training in Greensboro, North Carolina.

Recommendation:  Accept the grant.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.
EASEMENT SALES – GREENFIELD NORTH SUBDIVISION IN GARNER – CITY CLERK AUTHORIZED TO ADVERTISE

A request has been received from Gregory Jonczyk, Construction Manager of Craig Davis Properties, for the City to sell an existing waterline easement at Parcel 1 of the Greenfield North Subdivision in Garner.  Staff has determined that this easement is no longer needed by the City due to the water main that was installed in the easement was to provide water to the proposed Nabisco plant which was never built.  The waterline was realigned into Greenfield Boulevard right-of-way when the road was built.  The waterline realignment plans have been approved the City of Raleigh Public Utilities Department.
Recommendation:  Approve the easement sale and authorize the City Clerk to advertise.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.  See Resolution 694.

EASEMENT EXCHANGE – FORUM V OFFICE BUILDING – RESOLUTION OF INTENT ADOPTED
A request has been received from Thomas G. Smith, CFA, Vice President of Prudential Financial, property owner, to exchange an existing 20-foot City of Raleigh sanitary sewer easement for a relocated 20-foot City of Raleigh sanitary sewer easement at the Forum V Office Building, located off Six Forks Road in Raleigh.  The developer is realigning the sanitary sewer main and its associated easement to allow for better lot development.  This exchange is in accordance with plans that have been reviewed by the City of Raleigh Public Utilities Department.  The property owner is responsible for all costs of the easement exchange.

Recommendation:  Approve the easement exchange and authorize the City Clerk to advertise.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.  See Resolution 695.

NEUSE RIVER GREENWAY DESIGN – CONSULTANT SERVICES – ADMINISTRATION AUTHORIZED TO NEGOTIATE CONTRACT

The City has received eight proposals to provide design services for the preparation of Construction Documents for the Neuse River Greenway Trail. The proposals have been evaluated and the top four rated firms in priority order are.

Stewart Engineering, Inc.

Withers and Ravenel, Inc.

Haden Stanziale

Mulkey Engineers and Consultant

Recommendation:  Authorize Administration to negotiate a contract for design services for Neuse River Greenway Trail with the firms in the recommended order beginning with Stewart Engineering, Inc.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.

SANITARY SEWER SYSTEM EVALUATION – CONTRACT WITH CAMP DRESSER AND MCKEE – APPROVED – FUNDS TRANSFERRED

A contract of $500,000 has been negotiated with Camp Dresser and McKee for the Sanitary Sewer System Capacity Study.

Recommendation:

Approve the contract with Camp Dresser and McKee for the Sanitary Sewer System Capacity Study and the following budgetary transfer.

Transferred From:

349-8331-79001-975

System Capacity Analysis

$481,249.92

349-9031-79001-975

Access to Siphons


    18,750.08









$500,000.00

Transferred To:

349-8331-79202-975

System Capacity Analysis

$500,000.00

Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.  See Ordinance 911 TF 31.

LOWER CRABTREE PARALLEL INTERCEPTOR PROJECT – AMENDMENT #7/KIMLEY-HORN – APPROVED – FUNDS TRANSFERRED

The City currently has an agreement with Kimley-Horn for the Lower Crabtree Parallel Project.  Amendment #7 in the amount of $181,800 is for administration of the construction phase of the project.

Recommendation:

Approve Amendment #7 and the budgetary transfer.
Transferred From:

349-9413-79001-975

Walnut Crk Vac Trk Material Dry Fac
$181,000.00
Transferred To:

349-8831-79201-975

Lower Crabtree Interceptor Parallel

$181,000.00

Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.  See Ordinance 911 TF 31.
STC-11-05 – CONCORD STREET/MCKNIGHT AVENUE/FRIENDLY DRIVE – RESOLUTION OF INTENT ADOPTED

Ed Sconfienza of Integrated Design, P.A. for Hillsborough Ventures LLC, is petitioning to close the right-of-way known as Concord Street, McKnight Avenue, and Friendly Drive.

Recommendation:  Adopt a resolution authorizing a public hearing on Tuesday, November 15, 2005.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.  See Resolution 696.

BUDGET AMENDMENTS – VARIOUS – ORDINANCE ADOPTED

The agenda presented the following recommended budget amendments:

Fire Department - $277,653.00 – to budget accounts for Homeland Security Grant for the purchase of physical fitness equipment for the Fire Department facilities.
Parks and Recreation - $600.00 – to appropriate funding received from James Raulston Memorial Fund for the annual purchasing planting of prunus mumes (apricot trees).

Police - $2,000 – to budget accounts for a grant from Wal-Mart for assistance with the Raleigh Police Department hosting of the United States Police Canine Association trials in December, 2005.

Police - $20,000 - to budget accounts for a grant awarded to the City by the United States Department of Justice (USDOJ) titled “Secure our Schools”.  The grant will assist in educating Wake County Public School System (WCPSS) students about the dangers of gang involvement.  There is a 50% local match required, which will be shared by the City and Wake County Sheriff’s office equally.  (City grant match is available in the controlled substance reserve, account 100-0000-40016-000).

The agenda outlined the revenue and expenditure accounts involved.
Recommendation:  Approval of the Budget Amendment as outlined.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.  See Ordinance 911 TF 31.
REIMBURSEMENT CONTRACTS – THOROUGHFARE FACILITIES FEES – VARIOUS – APPROVED

The agenda presented the following thoroughfare facility fee reimbursement contract.

2005-#10 Thoroughfare Facility Fee

Earnest L. and Nola H. Lee/

Mitchell Mill Road and Forestville Road/

Priority 2 Project/

Total Reimbursement $34,140.15

2005-#11 Thoroughfare Facility Fee

Westfield Homes of the Carolinas, LLC/

7251 Glenwood Avenue/

Priority 2 Project/

Total Reimbursement $150,202.50

Recommendation:  Approval of the contracts as outlined.  Upheld on Consent Agenda – Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.

REIMBURSEMENT CONTRACT – MAJOR WATER AND SEWER – APPROVED

The agenda presented the following major water and sewer reimbursement contract.

Water Area 90 Contract #44

Lance Williams/

Leesville Road Subdivision/

Construction of 12 inch and larger water mains

Total Reimbursement $56,140.80

Recommendation:  Approval of the contract.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.
ROLESVILLE ELEVATED WATER STORAGE TANK – CHANGE ORDER #2/CALDWELL TANKS, INC. – APPROVED – FUNDS TRANSFERRED

This change order is for a net increase of $95,752.50 and time extension of 60 calendar days.

Reason:

For demolition of three tanks in accordance with merger agreements with the Town of Garner, the Town of Wake Forest, and the Town of Rolesville, and for replacing the expansion joint system in one tank and for modifying the handrail from pipes to angles at the new Rolesville Tank.

History:

Original contract amount 





$1,291,000.00

New contract amount 






$1,386,752.50

Budgetary Accounts to be Amended:

Transferred From:

348-9401-79001-943

WF Booster Pump Sta/Elev Tank
$    95,752.50

Transferred To:

348-8825-79202-975

NE Elevated Tank


$      4,567.50

348-9003-79202-942

Rolesville Elevated Tank

$    25,350.00

348-9401-79202-943

WF Booster Pump Sta/Elev Tank
$    34,965.00

348-9584-79202-941

Penny Road Elevated Tank Demolit
      30,870.00









$     95,752.50

Recommendation:  Approve the change order in the amount of $95,752.50, time extension of 60 calendar days, and the budgetary transfer.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.  See Ordinance 911TF31.

LAKE WOODARD OPERATIONS CENTER EXPANSION PROJECT – CHANGE ORDER #6/BORDEAUX CONSTRUCTION COMPANY, INC. – APPROVED – FUNDS TRANSFERRED

This change order is for a net increase of $230,762.

Reason:

For mechanic equipment for the garage for the sanitary specialty equipment not included in the original contract
History:

Original contract amount 






$4,883,691.00

Previous net changes (ADD) 






$   954,449.00

New contract amount





 

$6,068,902.00

Budgetary Accounts to be Amended:

Transferred From:

349-9169-79001-975

Crabtree Cr/Glenwood to Capital

$   230,762.00

Transferred To:

349-9156-79202-975

Lake Woodard Ops Center Expansion
$   230,762.00

Recommendation:  Approve the change order in the amount of $230,762 and the budgetary transfer.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.  See Ordinance 911TF31.

TRANSFERS – WITHIN VARIOUS ACCOUNTS – ORDINANCE ADOPTED

The agenda presented transfers in the Public Utilities Department outlining the code accounts involved.  The agenda outlined the reasons for the needed transfers.

Recommendation:  Approval of transfers as outlined.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.  See Ordinance 911TF 31.

WALNUT CREEK DEBRIS DRYING PAD PROJECT – BID AWARDED TO ANDERSON AND COMPANY, INC.

Pursuant to advertisement as required by law, bids were received on September 27, 2005 and publicly opened by Hazen & Sawyer in the Public Utilities Department for construction of the Walnut Creek Debris Drying Pad, with Anderson and Company, Inc., submitting the low bid in the amount of $339,000.  Anderson and Company, Inc., submitted a 0% MWBE participation plan .

Recommendation:  Approve the low bid of Anderson and Company, Inc., in the amount of $339,000 (transfer to be handled administratively).

Transferred From:

349-9413-79001-975
Walnut Crk Vac Trk Material Dry Fac
$339,000.00

Transferred To:

349-9413-79202-975
Walnut Crk Vac Trk Material Dry Fac
$339,000.00

Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.

SKYCREST/DOGWOOD ANNEXATION AREA 2 – WATER AND SANITARY SEWER IMPROVEMENT PROJECT – BID AWARDED TO H. B. WEST, INC., - FUNDS TRANSFERRED

Pursuant to advertisement as required by law, bids were received and publicly opened on October 6, 2005, by McKim and Creed for construction of the Skycrest/Dogwood Annexation Area 2 Water and Sanitary Sewer Improvements Project, with H.B. West, Inc., submitting the low bid in the amount of $560,995.60.  H.B. West, Inc., submitted a 14.1% MWBE participation plan.
Recommendation:  Approve the low bid of H.B. West, Inc., in the amount of $560,995.60 and the budgetary transfer. 

Transferred From:

320-8010-79001-975


Annexation-Water


$151,836.15

325-8011-79001-975


Annexation-Sewer


    27,336.45

349-9169-79001-975


Crabtree Cr/Glenwood to Capital
  381,823.00










$560,995.60

Transferred To:

320-9603-79202-975


Skycrest/Dogwood Annexation
$151,836.15

325-9603-79202-975


Skycrest/Dogwood Annexation
    27,336.45

349-9603-79202-975


Skycrest/Dogwood Annexation
  381,823.00










$560,995.60

Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.  See Ordinance 911TF31.

LOWER CRABTREE CREEK PARALLEL SEWER INTERCEPTOR PROJECT – BID AWARDED TO PARK CONSTRUCTION CORPORATION – FUNDS TRANSFERRED

Pursuant to advertisement as required by law, bids were received and publicly opened by Kimley and Horn on September 15, 2005 for construction of the Lower Crabtree Creek Parallel Sewer Interceptor, with Park Construction Corporation submitting the low bid in the amount of $10,749,713.13.  Staff has negotiated a reduction by change order to reduce the contract amount to $9,794,713.13.  Park Construction Corporation submitted a 16.5% MWBE participation plan.

Recommendation:  Approve the low bid and change order of Park Construction Corporation in the amount of $9,794,713.13 and the budgetary transfer.

Transferred From:

349-9169-79001-975

Crabtree Cr/Glenwood to Capital
$1,388,033.13

349-9180-79001-975

Lower Crabtree Interceptor Para
  8,406,680.00









$9,794,713.13

Transferred To:

349-9180-79202-975

Lower Crabtree Interceptor Para
$9,794,713.13

Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.  See Ordinance 911TF31.

TRAFFIC – VARIOUS CHANGES – ORDINANCE ADOPTED

The agenda presented recommended changes in the traffic code relating to a four-way stop control on Hunting Ridge Road at Rainwater Road and a no-parking zone on Perry Creek Road from just south of Filbin Creek Drive north to Wildwood Forest Drive.  The agenda outlined the exact locations involved and the reasons for the recommended changes in the traffic code.

Recommendation:  Approval of the traffic code as outlined.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas 8 ayes.  See Ordinance 912.

CONDEMNATION – LEESVILLE ROAD WIDENING PROJECT – RESOLUTIONS ADOPTED

Efforts have been unsuccessful to obtain the needed right-of-way for the Leesville Road widening as it relates to property owned by W. E. Stoudenmire and Lilly Stoudenmire and Norman E. and Kathryn T. Bartholomew.  The Bartholomew property is located at 6710 Leesville Road and the Stoudenmire property is located at 6925 Leesville Road.

Recommendation:  Adoption of Resolutions of condemnation.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Taliaferro/Kekas – 8 ayes.  See Resolution 697 and 698.

END OF CONSENT AGENDA
CITY COUNCIL MEETING SCHEDULE – 2006 – TO BE PLACED ON NOVEMBER 1 AGENDA AS A SPECIAL ITEM

Council Members received in their agenda packet the proposed meeting schedule for 2006 that is recommended for approval.  Ms. Taliaferro stated she had withdrawn this item from the Consent Agenda pointing out the first meeting in July is scheduled for Wednesday, July 5.  She stated traditionally the City Council has taken a break in August, that is, not have a second meeting in August.  She questioned if the City Council would be interested in skipping the first meeting in July and have two meetings in August instead.  Mayor Meeker questioned if that would be a problem with City Manager Allen pointing out everyone is usually worn pretty thin through the budget process which ends in June.  Mayor Meeker pointed out the Council has been taking the break or vacation during the second half of August for a number of years and possibly many Council members and family members have already scheduled vacations.  Ms. Taliaferro suggested holding the item and letting Council members think about it and consider it at the next meeting.  She stated August has never really worked well for her family because of a conflict with school schedules.  Mr. Isley suggested the possibility of having only one meeting in July and only one meeting in August.  It was agreed to hold further discussion and place the item on the November 1, agenda for further consideration which would allow Council members an opportunity to check schedules, etc.
RECYCLING PILOT PROGRAM – DOWNTOWN RALEIGH CENTRAL BUSINESS DISTRICT – GRANT – ACCEPTED

The City has received a grant from the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources, Division of Pollution Prevention and Environmental Assistance, in the amount of $14,455 to initiate a paper recycling program for downtown Raleigh Central Business District.  This program will enable the City to provide curbside collection of paper and corrugated cardboard.  It will also help the City save money on disposal costs by reducing the amount of garbage sent to the landfill.  Grant money will be used to purchase collection containers and create educational materials to promote the program to businesses.  The success of this pilot will help determine whether recycling should be a permanent service offered to the downtown business community.  The City has to match 10% of the $14,455 at a cost of $1,445.  This funding is available in Account Number 100-5032-70902-465 Waste Removal.
Recommendation: Approve acceptance of the grant, the disbursement of matching funds for the pilot program for downtown business recycling and the following budget amendment.

Revenue Accounts:

810-7030-51317-981


NCDENR Waste Red/Recycling
$14,455.00

810-7030-51326-981


City Match



    1,445.00










$15,900.00

Expense Accounts:

810-7030-70101-981


Operational Supplies


$14,400.00

810-7030-70302-981


Print/Copy



    1,500.00










$15,900.00

Ms. Taliaferro stated she withdrew this from the consent agenda questioning why the program would be limited to the Downtown Central Business District.  City Manager Allen pointed out they do not have any recycling at this point and this is a pilot program and would provide for the curbside collection of paper and corrugated cardboard.  Ms. Taliaferro questioned if we offer recycling to downtown residents and whether we would think about offering this same service to North Raleigh businesses.  City Manager Allen again stated this is a pilot program and would allow us to get some recycling into the downtown area.  Ms. Taliaferro stated she has no problem with that, she just wants to make sure we are not discriminating against businesses that are not in the downtown.  The fact that the downtown has the density and no recycling service now was talked about.  Mr. Crowder pointed out maybe it is matter of space and density.  Ms. Taliaferro pointed out she understands that but there are other areas such as Highwoods which has dense office development and here we are talking about offering a free service to some businesses which we are making other businesses pay for and that concerns her.

Mayor Meeker stated it is a pilot program and we could see how it works, get a report back and see where to go from there.  Mayor Meeker moved approval of the recommendation as outlined.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Crowder and put to a roll call vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.  See Ordinance 911 TF 31.
RALEIGH CONVENTION CENTER – LEED COMMISSIONING SERVICES – REFERRED TO BUDGET AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

One of the prerequisites necessary for the new Raleigh Convention Center to be considered a Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design (LEED) Certified Building as recognized by the United States Green Building Council (USGBC) is to provide qualified commissioning services through a consultant or Commissioning Agent who will verify and ensure that the entire building is designed, constructed and calibrated to operate as intended and actually operates during the acceptance phase as defined in the Owners Program in the design and construction documents.  A budget of $300,000 has been established for fees for these specialized services.
A Request for Qualifications was issued and staff reviewed submittals from nine qualified firms. Three firms were short listed, interviewed and references checked. These three firms have been ranked as follows:  

RMF Engineering Inc

CXGBS - Commissioning and Green Buildings Systems

Affiliated Engineers

Recommendation:  Authorize the City Manager to negotiate within the budgeted amount and with approval of the City Attorney, execute an Agreement for LEED Commissioning Services beginning with the top ranked firm.  Mr. Craven stated he withdrew this from the Consent Agenda pointing out we are talking about $300,000, which is a lot of money.  He questioned what we would get for that amount of money.  City Manager Allen pointed out this is a process for certification all the way through design and implementation making sure the entire building is designed, constructed and calibrated to operate as intended.  It does involve a significant time period and pointed out this item has been budgeted and has been discussed at length by the Council.  There is a significant scope of work involved.  Mr. Craven questioned the pay back with it being pointed out there are many aspects to a LEED.  It is hoped that it will provide incentives for certain groups to come to the facility and it will provide payback.  Mr. Craven stated it looks to him as if we are talking about $300,000 to get a seal of approval.  He stated he feels it would be better to take that money and address some permanent environmental issues such as acquiring additional land in the Falls Lake area or something of that nature.  It just seems that $300,000 to get a seal of approval stamp is excessive.

Mr. Crowder pointed out it is not just the seal of approval, it provides instructions for optimum use, educational component, making sure everything is working the way it’s designed, training of the different components in the building, etc.  Mr. Craven stated it looks as if the companies which install the equipment would provide the training as to how to operate, calibrate, etc.  City Manager Allen pointed out this has never been included as a part of the contract work.  The City Council and the County Commissioners from the beginning indicated a desire for a LEED certification.  Mr. Isley stated we could build in the energy saving devices, components, etc. and it seems to him that paying someone $300,000 to monitor it seems high.  He does not know why the cost would be so high.  He pointed out any savings we can realize we should do so.  We should try to maximize pointing out we have a very tight budget and questioned if there is a possibility to get LEED certification after the fact if we have money left over.  City Manager Allen pointed out that is not his understanding, he thinks the commissioning work has to be done throughout.  Mr. Crowder suggested holding this over and let staff come back with a more detailed explanation of what work will be done, the cost factors, etc.  Mayor Meeker suggested putting the item in Budget & Economic Development Committee so that it could be discussed thoroughly.  Without objection, the item was referred to the Budget & Economic Development Committee.
UNITED STATES GEOLOGICAL SURVEY JOINT FUNDING AGREEMENT – AMENDMENT #1 – APPROVED

The City currently has an agreement with the United States Geological Survey (USGS) for maintenance of stream gages.  In conjunction with the City’s participation in the Triangle Area Source Water Monitoring Project, it is necessary to amend the Joint Funding Agreement with USGS to provide additional funds for installation and maintenance of two new stream gages located on Ellerbe Creek and Knapp of Reeds Creek in the Falls Lake watershed.  The installation cost is eligible for federal matching funds.  Amendment #1 in the amount of $35,000 is for the City’s share in the Joint Funding Agreement.

Recommendation:  Approve Amendment #1 and the budgetary transfer.

Transferred From:

310-5290-72002-622


Reserve-Contingency


$35,000.00

Transferred To:

310-5290-71008-622


Stream Water Quality


$35,000.00

Mr. Regan stated he withdrew this from the Consent Agenda pointing out it is Federal money being spent in a way which he feels is unconstitutional.  He stated there are other Federal funding issues on this agenda that are going to police and fire which he feels are questionable but he could argue that it is for public safety but he does not feel the use of Federal funds for stream gauge monitoring is constitutional.  Ms. Taliaferro moved approval as outlined.  Her motion was seconded by Mr. West and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative except Mr. Regan who voted in the negative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on a 7-1 vote.  See Ordinance 911TF31.
REPORT AND RECOMMENDATION OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION

REZONING Z-12-05 – DOWNTOWN OVERLAY DISTRICT – REFERRED TO THE COMPREHENSIVE PLANNING COMMITTEE

This request is to rezone approximately 594 acres.  The proposal is to rezone the property with Downtown Overlay District.
CR-10887 from the Planning Commission recommends that this request be approved, as amended; and that the City Council authorize administration to file a rezoning petition for the parcel located on the northwest quadrant of the intersection of East Cabarrus Street and South East Street from Business to Office & Institution-2.
Planning Commission Vice-Chairman Baker explained the item and the Planning Commission’s discussion.  He pointed out this is basically an effort to ease the approval process; however during discussions, the Commission pulled back the boundary as the Oakwood and Blount Street areas wanted to keep their site plan approval process in tact.  He explained discussions in the Text Change Committee and pointed out this recommendation received the unanimous approval of the Planning Commission.  He pointed out the recommendation also includes filing a rezoning petition for the Carlton Place property to allow for the higher density and make it conforming with the zoning.
Mr. West stated he thought the change would be positive in helping protect the historical nature of the property and at the same time achieve the objectives of easing the approval process.  He questioned the administrative approval process and the standards which come along with the administrative approval.  He talked about ongoing work at Shaw University, their building plans and what this zoning, if approved, would do and how it would apply to Shaw.  He stated it is his understanding they could build facilities up to 25,000 square feet, their parking exemption and questioned exactly how that would work.  Planner Hallam explained the issue, spoke to the off-street parking requirement which was recommended for removal and how Shaw University would be treated as any other educational institution in the city.  City Council would not be required until they had an expansion of over 25,000 square feet.  They could request an exception or exemption from the parking and if they request an exemption from the parking that would kick it up to City Council site plan approval.  Mr. West stated there is concern on some parts of the community especially Southpark as it relates to the Administrative approval process.  He stated as he understands there would not be a formal process for the adjacent property owners to provide input.  He stated maybe this issue needs to be discussed in Comprehensive Planning, as the community needs some type understanding of exactly how this would impact them.  He stated the community wants major projects such as those going on at Shaw University and other major developments to go before the CAC .  Mr. Crowder pointed out this is a very comprehensive and complex issue and may be it does need a round in the Comprehensive Planning Committee.  Mr. Craven stated he hopes we are not limiting the scope of the review.  Without further discussion, the item was referred to the Comprehensive Planning Committee.
TC-6-05 – DOWNTOWN RESIDENTIAL HOUSING OVERLAY DISTRICT/OFF-STREET PARKING EXEMPT AREA/DOWNTOWN SITE PLAN APPROVAL AREA – REFERRED TO THE COMPREHENSIVE PLANNING COMMITTEE

This request is to amend the Zoning Code to remove these districts and other areas of special regulation from the Code in order to allow one district, the Downtown Overlay District, to govern increased densities, building placement, building intensity, parking reductions and the approval process for properties located within a designated downtown area..
CR-10888 from the Planning Commission recommends that this text change be approved, as revised.

Planning Commission Vice-Chairman Baker pointed out this is the companion item to Rezoning Z-6-05.  Mr. West stated this is probably the issue he should have been speaking to.  Without discussion the item was referred to the Comprehensive Planning Committee to be discussed in conjunction with Rezoning Z-12-05.

REZONING Z-55-05 – LYNN ROAD – REFERRED TO THE COMPREHENSIVE PLANNING COMMITTEE

This request is to rezone approximately 1.03 acres, currently zoned Residential-4.  The proposal is to rezone the property to Office and Institution-1 Conditional Use.

CR-10889 from the Planning Commission recommends that this request be approved in accordance with conditions dated October 11, 2005; and that the Comprehensive Plan be amended to designate this section of Lynn Road as a Corridor Transitional Area.

He pointed out the Planning Commission is not suggesting a policy boundary line at this point.  Planning Director Silver talked about the Residential-4 zoning just north west of the site and talked about the Planning Commission’s concern about the future of the R-4 parcel and the need to look at the area as an additional transition area.  In response to questioning, Mr. Baker pointed out the primary access will be from the south and the property would not have an entrance to Lynn Road.  Ms. Taliaferro stated she would like to see this looked at in the Comprehensive Planning Committee.  Without discussion, the item was referred to the Comprehensive Planning Committee.

SUBDIVISION S-53-05 – LAUREL MANOR SUBDIVISION – APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS

This request is to approve the subdivision of a 3.23 acre tract into nine single-family lots, zoned Residential-4.

CR-10890 from the Planning Commission recommends approval with conditions.  Planning Commission Vice-Chair Baker explained the request, pointing out there is a creek which splits the site, talked about storm water engineering and the private drainage easement.  Ms. Taliaferro moved the Planning Commission’s recommendation be upheld.  Her motion was seconded by Mr. Isley and put to a vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.
SPECIAL ITEMS

DOG PARK AREAS – STATUS REPORT – RECOMMENDATION TO PROCEED WITH OAKWOOD NEIGHBORHOOD PARK – APPROVED; FEASIBILITY OF PROPOSED SITE AT LAKE JOHNSON – TO CONTINUE

At the October 4, 2005 Council meeting, staff was requested to provide a status report regarding evaluation of proposed off-leash dog areas.  Public meetings have been held for Oakwood Neighborhood Park and Lake Johnson Metro Park per April 19, 2005 Council directive to consider the development of dog parks at these locations subject to public input.  The status report is in the agenda packet.  Numerous public comments in support of and opposed to the proposed location at Lake Johnson have been received through the public comment period, which ended on October 4, 2005.  Staff is in the process of evaluating these comments and will work with the previously established ad-hoc committee of the Parks, Recreation, and Greenway Advisory Board to make a recommendation on this site.  Support for the proposed site at Oakwood Park was overwhelmingly positive.
Recommendation:  Proceed with development of the proposed off-leash dog area at Oakwood Neighborhood Park. Continue to evaluate the feasibility of the proposed site at Lake Johnson, addressing public comments received and submit report to Council upon completion of evaluation.

Mr. Crowder pointed out at the last meeting he put forth a group of citizens who lived throughout the southwest area of the city who would like to help discuss the proposal.  He stated the majority of the citizens in that area are opposed to a dog park at Lake Johnson but in favor of having a dog park somewhere in southwest Raleigh.  He stated there seems to be some extreme opposition to this specific site being considered at Lake Johnson.  He suggested that the group of citizens and others who want to join in the process be authorized to look for a more supportive site.

Mayor Meeker moved approval of the recommendation to proceed with the development of the proposed off-lease dog area at Oakwood Neighborhood Park.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Taliaferro.  Mr. Regan stated he does not feel that development of dog parks is an appropriate use of City money; therefore, he would vote against the proposal.  The motion as stated was put to a roll call vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative except Mr. Regan who voted in the negative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on a 7-1 vote.
Mr. Crowder again stated he would like for the Council to direct staff to work with a group of neighbors he put forward pointing out it would not be limited to those people, others who wanted to join in the work could do so.  Ms. Taliaferro pointed out this issue is under the auspices of the Parks, Recreation and Greenway Advisory Board.  They are the appointed experts to advise the City Council.  They are discussing the issue, their meetings are open to the public, and she feels the Council needs to let them do their job.  She is opposed to adding another ad hoc committee to look at the issue as she feels it would be sending mixed messages to the Parks, Recreation and Greenway Advisory Board.  They have been charged with looking at the issue and are going through a public process.

Discussion followed with Mr. West and Mr. Crowder speaking to the desire to have citizens group do research and bring information to the appointed groups.  Mr. West stated if Mr. Crowder feels strongly that we need to have additional data he sees nothing wrong with a group of citizens getting together, gathering the data and bring it to the table.  Ms. Taliaferro moved that the Parks, Recreation and Greenway Advisory Board continue to evaluate the feasibility of the proposed site at Lake Johnson, addressing public comments received and submit a report to Council upon completion of the evaluation.  Her motion was seconded by Mr. Craven.  Mr. West stated he has no real problem with the motion as long as it does not imply we are preventing people from providing information.  Ms. Taliaferro pointed out no decision will be made on this issue except the one made by the City Council.  Mr. Crowder stated he could vote for the motion he just wants to make sure it is an open process and anyone who desires can be involved.  The motion as stated was put to a roll call vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.
REPORT AND RECOMMENDATION OF THE CITY MANAGER

WATER CONSERVATION – UPDATE RECEIVED – RESOLUTION AND ORDINANCES ADOPTED

As Council requested, the voluntary water conservation resolution and the stage 1 mandatory water conservation ordinance has been changed to reflect the allowance of hose-end sprinklers, non-automatic spray irrigation and hand held hose and water devices between the hours of 6:00 p.m. and 6:00 a.m.  It is also recommended the Council amend the stage 2 ordinance similarly.

Upon review of Council actions in its meeting of September 21, 2004 related to adoption of water conservation rules, it was determined that Council approved the voluntary conservation resolution but only approved the mandatory ordinances as to form, for adoption if needed in the future.  Council may want to consider adoption of these ordinances as amended with implementation to be approved by Council.

Recommendation:  Approve the amended water conservation resolution, adopt the amended mandatory stage 1 and 2 ordinances, and adopt the original stage 3 ordinance.  
Assistant City Manager Allen pointed out the remnants of the hurricane did not help with the lake levels as much as we had hoped.  He stated however, it did help on the consumption side as consumption is down.  He pointed out the lake level as of this morning is almost 8 feet below the level of the lake on the same date in 2002.  He pointed out we still have concern particularly if we see the water usage go back up.  He explained the water supply pool storage is at 41%.  He talked about the average consumption and pointed out we have sufficient water supply storage for the remainder of the calendar year by 22 days if the consumption remains approximately the same.  He stated where we are now does not trigger any mandatory restrictions. City Manager Allen pointed out he would recommend that the Council authorize him to proceed to implement the mandatory water conservation stage one measures if the conservation effort is less than the 10% and no additional rainfall which could trigger mandatory stage one.  Mayor Meeker moved that the city remain in voluntary restriction but give the Manager authority to trigger mandatory stage one should the criteria be met.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Craven and put to a vote which passed unanimously.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.
City Manager Allen again explained in reviewing Council action, it was determined that the Council approved the voluntary conservation resolution but only approved the mandatory ordinances as to form for adoption if needed in the future.  The Council may want to consider adoption and codification of these ordinances as amended as it relates to the hours with implementation to be approved by the Council.  City Attorney McCormick stated he had suggested that the ordinances not be codified.  He would work with the City Manager as to whether to codify the ordinances or not.  Mr. Crowder moved approval of the amended conservation resolution and adoption of the amended mandatory stage one and two ordinances and adoption of the original stage three ordinance.  It was pointed out the changes relate to the hours only.  During September 21, action was taken to change the hours for the voluntary of the stage one mandatory to reflect the allowance of hose in sprinklers, none automatic spray irrigation and hand held hose and water devices between the hours of 6:00 p.m. and 6:00 a.m.  The recommendation now is to adopt the resolution and stage one and two ordinances and stage three as originally presented.  Mr. Crowder moved approval.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Taliaferro and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.
Later in the meeting, City Manager Allen pointed out the voluntary, stage one and stage two mandatory ordinances had the amendment of hours for the hand held hose and non-automatic sprinklers to be 6:00 p.m. to 6:00 a.m.  He stated the Public Utilities Director has said there was a lot of discussion and debate when this was drafted and the hours should read 6:00 p.m. to midnight and midnight to 6:00 a.m.  The Council agreed.  See Resolution 699 and Ordinances 913, 914 and 915.

SOLID WASTE MANAGEMENT – LONG-TERM PROPOSAL – TO BE PLACED ON NOVEMBER 1, 2005 AGENDA AS A SPECIAL ITEM

In the fall of 2003 the City Council approved an Interlocal Agreement with Wake County and all of the other towns within Wake County in order to work together to find the best solution to our long-term (next 25 years) Municipal Solid Waste Management.  The City Manager has provided periodic updates since this process began.  The work is complete and included in the agenda packet is the City Manager’s memo of recommendation, an executive summary of this two-year process, a more detailed summary of the decision-making process and a proposed new Interlocal Agreement for support of the new South Wake Landfill.
Recommendation:  Approve the new Interlocal Agreement which outlines the terms and conditions for delivery of all municipal residential solid waste to a new South Wake Landfill for the next 25 years, subject to review and approval by the City Attorney.

City Manager Allen pointed out the City of Raleigh has hosted a solid waste center and presently Raleigh transports all of its waste to the North Wake Landfill which is owned by Wake County, that landfill will be closing in 2007.  The City of Raleigh in conjunction with Wake County and other towns within the county went through a thorough analysis to find the best solution to our long-term municipal solid waste management.  He pointed out every City Manager in Wake County as well as the County Manager and support staff worked together on this proposal.  The group looked at various options one of which is the construction of a public landfill at the South Wake Landfill site owned by Wake County which is already permitted for use as a landfill.  He pointed out the group vetted that proposal against an out of the county proposal and pointed out they were almost near unanimously (except Holly Springs) in the recommendation to look at an in-county option at the South Wake Landfill.  He pointed out Council members received a memorandum in the agenda packet which outlines substantial savings to have an in-county solution.
He went over the fact that Raleigh generates approximately 40% of the solid waste which would go to the landfill and the City’s participation is critical.  He pointed out the group has negotiated a volume discount at the landfill which is $3.00 per ton for Raleigh.  Based on the anticipated tons per year, Raleigh’s net cost for disposal at the landfill would be approximately $17.00 per ton.  Mr. Allen pointed out all of the other towns within the County have indicated they are going to be making the recommendation to move forward with the exception of Holly Springs.  Moving forward on this proposal would require an interlocal agreement which indicates the City of Raleigh would utilize the facility for the next 25 years.  Council members received a copy of the proposed interlocal agreement.  Mr. Allen pointed out he is recommending that the City move forward with the interlocal agreement pointing out it is a wonderful opportunity.  It is felt the City of Raleigh would incur approximately $220 million in savings over the next 25 years and that estimate was calculated prior to the escalating gas prices.  He stated the scenario will require the construction and operation of a solid waste transfer station in Raleigh to serve Raleigh and other towns and areas to the north and east in Wake County.  Raleigh already owns the site at the former Wilder’s Grove landfill which is permitted as a transfer station.  Various public and private options could be considered in building and operating the transfer station in order to arrive at the best cost option for transporting solid waste to the South Wake Landfill.
Jim Reynolds, Wake County Solid Waste Services Coordinator, pointed out the North Wake Landfill site will close in 2007.  If we are going to build a site at the South Wake location, we would need to give notice to proceed by December 2005.  He presented a PowerPoint presentation, copies which were included in the agenda packet, providing an executive summary of the decision-making process and basis for the agreement.  He went over charts showing the in county versus out of county cost with Mayor Meeker pointing out he would like to see additional information on how those costs were calculated.  Mayor Meeker stated he would also like to see information on what the South Wake landfill land could be used for other than a landfill, what best management practices would be incorporated, information on the requirements as it relates to light, noise, traffic circulation, etc., of a transfer station.
Mr. Reynolds pointed out they have agreed to host and support a citizen’s committee explaining there is one for Northern Wake and they intend to have one for the South Wake location.  He stated at the South Wake location there are 100s of feet of buffer between the proposed landfill site and other usages in the area.  Mayor Meeker again questioned if we have a list of the best management practices that would be utilized.  Mr. Reynolds pointed out they are not necessarily called best management practices but there will be a permitted operation plan that has to be followed with the Mayor pointing out he would like to see a copy of that.

Mr. Crowder had questions concerning the transfer station and the financial obligations on the part of the City.   City Manager Allen pointed out this proposal would require the City to build a transfer station pointing out we have a permitted site at the Old Wilder’s Grove landfill.  Costs for transporting solid waste to the South Wake Landfill could be from $10 to $14 per ton.  Mayor Meeker questioned if we utilized an out of county option if that would require a transfer station.  Mr. West questioned what type of activities would occur at a transfer station with City Manager Allen pointing out the permitted activities would have to meet the best management practices, it would be an enclosed facility, would house residential and commercial solid waste that would be loaded and unloaded inside.  There would be trucking activities in and out from the transfer station.  In response to questioning from Mr. West, City Manager Allen pointed out all of the solid waste would be moved in and out on the same day.  Ms. Taliaferro questioned if the Manager is saying the transfer activities would take place in a building or would it be a fenced area.  She stated she would like to see renderings of what a transfer station would look like and what activities would take place and the movement in and out.
Mayor Meeker suggested holding the item and getting financial backup that is how the in-county versus out of county costs were calculated and he understands Holly Springs wants to make comments and he feels that should be allowed.  He stated we could put this issue in Budget & Economic Development Committee for further discussion or it could just be held as a special item for discussion in two weeks.  Ms. Taliaferro suggested the Council have the discussion.  Mayor Meeker suggested holding the item, placing it on the agenda in two weeks, get the information requested relative to the financial backup, what a transfer station would look like, circulation, etc., and get comments that Holly Springs may want to make.  Ms. Taliaferro stated she would like to see the map of the Wilder’s Grove facility and exactly where the transfer point would be and a visual as to what the transfer point would look like as well as traffic circulation.  Mr. Crowder questioned how this would affect the City’s budget pointing out he would like to see some scenarios along those lines.  Ms. Taliaferro pointed out she would say in the beginning that she would not support an increase in our solid waste fees to cover this proposal.
REPORT AND RECOMMENDATION OF THE ARTS COMMISSION

CHAVIS PARK – ARTIST SELECTION AND FUNDING – APPROVED
The Arts Commission requests permission to permanently place a sculpture in Chavis Park.  The Commission initiated an artist selection process which involved neighboring community members who collaborated in selecting the artwork.  The selection panel chose Mike Roig from Carrboro, NC to create a site specific artwork for the park. Siting for the work within Chavis Park is indicated in the Council backup.  Public Art Committee Chair Brian Starkey will be present to make a report to Council.
Funding to commission this work comes from the proceeds raised from the Red Wolf Ramble auction, which was dedicated for outdoor public art.  The total project amount including installation is $25,000.
Recommendation: Approval.

Brian Starsky explained this item pointing out they had an open call for artists and funding for this project would come from the Red Wolf Ramble proceeds.  He stated Council members received in their agenda packet photographs, map of location and he would be glad to answer any questions.  He stated there were a number of the committee members with him who would also be happy to answer questions.  Mr. Regan questioned if any public money is being utilized with it being pointed out this would be funded from the proceeds of the Red Wolf Ramble.  Mr. Crowder moved approval as outlined.  His motion was seconded by Mr. West and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.

ARTS COMMISSION GRANTS PANEL – GREATER RALEIGH CONVENTION AND VISITORS BUREAU REPRESENTATIVES – CONFIRMED

Pamela Leden O’Connor, Community Representative, and Brent Jayes, Greater Raleigh Convention and Visitors Bureau, have been appointed to serve on the 2006-2007 Arts Commission Grants Panel.  The Commission requests that City Council concur in the appointment
There being no discussion, Mayor Meeker pointed out the City Council would concur in the appointment.
REQUEST AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS

UNFIT BUILDINGS – 546 EAST CABARRUS STREET – REQUEST FOR EXTENSION OF TIME – ORDINANCE ALLOWING 90 DAY EXTENSION GRANTED
Attorney Anita Davis Pearson, Rush Metropolitan AME Zion Church, would like to request an extension of Ordinance 2005-803 adopted in April 2005 mandating the removal or rehabilitation of a vacant house located at 546 East Cabarrus Street.  The house has been sold and the City Council granted a variance for the house to be moved to a vacant lot at 424 Watson Street.  Additional time is needed to complete the movement of the house.

Attorney Pearson pointed out they have been unable to complete the removal of the house and they need 90 additional days.  In response to questioning, Inspections Director Ellis stated he had no problem.  Mr. Crowder moved granting an additional 90 days.  His motion was seconded by Mr. West and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.  See Ordinance 916.

IDENTITY THEFT AND CONCERNS – REFERRED TO CITY ATTORNEY
Petris Price-Chavis pointed out she is a graduate of St. Augustine’s College, has no criminal history, no mental health problems or outstanding warrants or anything.  She stated however she had been a victim of identify theft and she would like for the Council to actively engage the police department to solve her problems.  She stated she had been to the police department, got a case number and a detective assigned but nothing has happened.  Ms. Price-Chavis spoke at length concerning the details of her life including going to Howard University, someone having credit cards issued in 10 different versions in her name, people she met at Howard University following her back to Raleigh, problems of having to drive back and forth between Raleigh and Howard University to try to get bills and other issues straightened out.  She pointed out she moved to the Mordecai area in 2004 but the people from Howard University followed her there.  She talked about tracking devices being placed in her car, people video taping her and her husband in their home, credit cards which have been issued, efforts she has made to resolve the problem such as going to the Industrial Commission, Highway Patrol, etc.  She stated she had been told that there was extra security in the area because it was in the vicinity of the Governor’s home.  She talked about lasers and monitors being utilized to determine what was going on inside her vehicle and her house.  She called on the City to have the Raleigh Police Department do their job and protect her.

Mayor Meeker suggested the item be referred to the City Attorney to report back as needed.

LYNN ROAD – ASSESSMENTS AGAINST SOUTH ATLANTIC RESIDENTIAL PROPERTIES – REFERRED TO THE PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE

Steve Simpson, South Atlantic Residential Properties, LLC pointed out in the summer of 2003 that company entered into a contract to purchase property at 1405 Lynn Road.  Their plan was to subdivide the one-acre lot into three individual lots and construct three single-family houses for sale.  During the subdivision process, they were made aware there was a pending assessment for the installation of water and sewer lines along Lynn Road in the amount of $3,201.  They were informed that after approval of the subdivision but before recording of the subdivision map; therefore, the assessments were paid and the homes were constructed.  He stated in May of 2005 the City Council confirmed water and sewer assessments for Lynn Road and confirmed an assessment of $2,624 per lot which was $577 less than the amount prepaid by South Atlantic; however each subdivided individual lot was assessed $2,624 less a prorated share of the $3,201 already paid by South Atlantic.  He questioned why the assessments were made.
City Manager Allen talked about the pending assessments being paid in advance, however the land was then subdivided into three lots and there was additional cost per lot.  They credited back the initial amount but it still leaves an assessment for each lot.  The subdivision occurred after the payment was made.  It was agreed to refer the item to the Public Works Committee for further discussion.

TRAFFIC – SPEED LIMIT ON FALLS RIVER AVENUE, OAKBORO AVENUE AND BRIGHTHAVEN DRIVE – REDUCED TO 25 MPH

Kirk Hewitt, Falls River Neighborhood, pointed out he is chairman of the speed limit reduction committee for their neighborhood.  They want to get the speed limit lowered from 35 mph to 25 mph on Falls River Avenue, Oakboro Avenue and Brighthaven Drive.  He gave a history of their efforts in trying to get the speed limits reduced starting in 2003.  He stated they were told to get a petition in December of 2003 and early 2004 they submitted the necessary petition but they were informed of the traffic calming effort and the possibility of reclassification of the streets.  He explained all of the efforts they had gone through, the growth in the neighborhood, traffic impact study, traffic increase, etc.  He told of conversations with various personnel in the Public Works Department and the fact that they had been informed that they did not have a sufficient petition.  They were told that they did not get 75% of the property owners to sign but by his calculations, they had 90+ percent of the property owners’ signatures.  He stated the neighborhood almost unanimously supports the reduction in the speed limit.  He told of problems that have occurred in the area such as wrecks, a child being hit, neighborhood dogs being hit, etc.  He stated he understands the City has policies but it seems like every time he tries to go through the procedure, he is utilizing the wrong process and he is at the meeting to request the reduction in the speed limit or to find out exactly what the process is.
Ms. Taliaferro moved that the speed limit on the three streets be reduced to 25 mph.  Her motion was seconded by Mr. Isley.  City Manager Allen pointed out streets do not meet the criteria for the speed reduction policy.  

Mr. Regan pointed out he would be glad to support the motion if we had evidence that 75% or more of the residents supported the change.  Ms. Taliaferro stated she had talked to a number of people in the area who are very supportive of the change.  This policy and how the policy is implemented was talked about.  Ms. Taliaferro talked about the work on the traffic calming issue, the fact that the speed limit is different than a stop sign installation, the fact that this does not meet the policy; however Mr. Crowder pointed out it is in Ms. Taliaferro’s district and he trust her instincts and her discussion with the neighborhood.  The motion as stated was put to a roll call vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative except Mr. Regan who voted in the negative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on a 7-1 vote.  See Ordinance 912.
BANNER – HILLSBOROUGH STREET – APPROVED FOR HOMECOMING PARADE

Brooklyn Winters and Mark Clapp, North Carolina State University Homecoming Committee, requests permission to hang a banner across Hillsborough Street to publicize the homecoming parade and pep rally/concert.  They wish to hang the banner between the intersection of Dan Allen Drive and the North Carolina State Bell Tower, ideally in front of DH Hill Library.  They request that the banner be allowed to remain between Wednesday, October 19, 2005 and Sunday, October 30, 2005. 

Mr. Crowder moved approval.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Taliaferro and put to a vote which passed unanimously.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on 8-0 vote.

MATTERS SCHEDULED FOR PUBLIC HEARING

UNFIT BUILDING DEMOLITION – 1517 EAST LANE STREET – HEARING – TO BE PLACED ON NOVEMBER 1, AGENDA

This was a hearing to consider the adoption of an ordinance authorizing the demolition of the unfit buildings as listed below and pursuant to the provisions of Section 10-6131 of the Code of the City of Raleigh.

	LOCATION
	PROPERTY OWNER
	TAX ID NO.
	TIME LAPSE

	1517 East Lane Street (C)
	John T. Bailey
	0035067
	119 Days


John T. Bailey, property owner, pointed out a fire occurred at the location and almost completely destroyed the house.  The insurance people have not come around and he needs the money from the insurance in order to rebuild the house.  In response to questioning, Inspection Director Ellis pointed out he would recommend against granting additional time.  There is a fire safety situation.  Mr. Ellis pointed out the house is closed, the damages are over 50% therefore it has to be repaired or demolished.  It is also a nonconforming home and it has been in this condition over four months.  Mr. Bailey again stated the insurance people have not paid enough money for him for him to get started on the repairs.  He wants to repair the house.  Mr. West talked about the work of the City to remove blighted conditions, crime areas, and other things.  He stated he is not hearing Mr. Bailey say how long it will take him to complete the repairs.  After brief discussion, it was agreed to hold the item and place it on the November 1 agenda to see if Mr. Bailey could provide some concrete time frame to get the repairs done.

PUBLIC NUISANCE COST CONFIRMATION – VARIOUS LOCATIONS – HEARING – RESOLUTION ADOPTED

This was a hearing to consider the adoption of a resolution confirming the charges for the abatement of public nuisances as a lien against the property as listed below:

	LOCATION
	PROPERTY OWNER
	TAX ID NO.
	ABATEMENT

	4702 Bayridge Crossing (B)
	Crit North Carolina Marvin F. Poer & Co.  Attn: Rav
	0051193
	$247.00

	3801 Bland Road (B)
	Guogang & Lina Yang Li
	0009852
	$232.00

	705 Bragg Street (C)
	John W. & Mary W. Marshall - Frank Gill
	0044124
	$321.00

	601 West Cabarrus Street (D)
	John W. Marshall
	0018863
	$341.00

	644 Coleman Street (C)
	Lawrence Williams, Heirs C/O Leon F. Williams, Admin.
	0012949
	$350.00

	2713 Daytona Drive (C)
	Angel & Johnnie Green III
	0039398
	$202.00

	1300 Fayetteville Road (D)
	Kimberly P. Bobbitt
	0033447
	$265.00

	1300 Fayetteville Road (D)
	Kimberly P. Bobbitt
	0033447
	$321.00

	529 South Harrington Street (D)
	Metropolitan of Raleigh LLC
	0099537
	$377.00

	3225 Pinecrest Drive (B)
	Arnold Glen Barwick Jr.
	0023983
	$231.00

	3105 Snowberry Drive (C)
	Creative Investment Property Holding LLC
	0024912
	$207.00

	5120 Wickham Road (D)
	Eugene Boudreau
	0068109
	$361.00

	8313 Wynewood Court (B)
	Susan M. Merritt
	0164490
	$344.00


Mayor Meeker indicated 705 Bragg Street, 601 West Cabarrus Street and 529 South Harrington Street should be withdrawn as charges have been paid.  Without objection, those items were withdrawn.  The Mayor opened the hearing on the other items, no one asked to be heard.  The Mayor closed the hearing.  Mr. Isley moved adoption of a resolution confirming the public nuisance charges as advertised with the exception of the three removed by the Mayor.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Taliaferro and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.  See Resolution 700.
STC-10-05 – TARA DRIVE – HEARING – RESOLUTION DIRECTING CLOSING ADOPTED
This was a hearing to consider the permanent closing of right-of-way known as Tara Drive.  The hearing is pursuant to petition, resolution of intent, advertisement and notification as required by law. The Mayor opened the hearing.  Planning Director Silver explained the request, location and easements that would need to be reserved if the street is closed.  No one asked to be heard thus the hearing was closed.  Mr. Isley moved adoption of a resolution authorizing the closing as advertised with the retention of the easements.  His motion was seconded by Mr. West and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted in an 8-0 vote.  See Resolution 701.
REPORT AND RECOMMENDATION OF THE BUDGET & ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

TAXI RATE SURCHARGE – APPROVED TO BE EFFECTIVE IMMEDIATELY AND REMAIN IN EFFECT UNTIL DECEMBER 31, 2005; ITEM RETAINED IN COMMITTEE; FUNDS TRANSFERRED TO COVER ART PROGRAM

Mayor Meeker reported the Budget & Economic Development Committee recommends approval of a $1 per trip taxi rate surcharge to be effective immediately and be in effect until December 31, 2005.  The Committee is holding the item on its agenda for review and consideration at that time.  On behalf of the Committee, Mayor Meeker moved the recommendation be upheld.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Taliaferro.
Mayor Meeker questioned if the ART program, Tiers one and two increased cost are both covered by the City.

Harold Dover reminded the Council that the taxi companies had requested a $2 per trip surcharge.  He asked about allowing the taxi drivers to charge $1 to the ART participants and $2 to those not using the ART program.  He talked about the length of trips and pointed out he feels people are willing to pay the surcharge.  Mayor Meeker explained the methodology used by the Budget & Economic Development Committee to come up with the $1 surcharge rather than the requested $2.
City Manager Allen stated he just learned the surcharge would impact Tier I.  Transportation Services Director Mike Kennon explained the Tier I participants purchase coupons and pay half of the cost for their transportation while the City pays the remaining half, therefore Tier I customers would be paying part of the surcharge.

 Ruth Fish indicated her son uses Tier I and Tier II explaining while $1 does not sound like a lot of money, it is a lot of money if one is on a fixed income as her son is and he has to totally rely upon public transportation.  She asked the Council to exclude Tier I from the surcharge.  Kelly Brockman stated it really would impact people utilizing the Tier I and gave different scenarios of incomes and what a surcharge would mean to them economically.

Elijah Holloway stated he runs a handy van pointing out they are not considered taxis but they operate under that same umbrella.  He stated the vans only get about eight miles per gallon.  They deal mainly with wheelchair bound people and pointed out his gas bill has gone up dramatically.  They are operating in the red and a $2 surcharge would help them survive.  Bruce Cameron stated in addition to the escalating gas prices, they are having to pay more for labor, parts, etc.  He stated it almost seems like a conflict of interest.  The Council is looking at the ART program as a basis for deciding how much the surcharge would be because of the impact on the city.  The City is a customer of the taxi companies but the taxi companies have to come to the City for increases.  In response to questions it was pointed out van are treated the same as taxis.

Mr. Isley stated when this was discussed in the Budget & Economic Development Committee, he thought all of the ART participants surcharge would be absorbed by the City.  The number of people utilizing Tier I and Tier II was talked about as well as the cost if the City wanted to absorb the total ART cost for Tier I.  Mr. Kennon stated from now until the end of the year we are probably talking about approximately $30,000.

Discussion took place relative to the information received in the BED meeting.  Ms. Taliaferro moved approval of the $1 surcharge effective immediately, all of the surcharge for the ART participants including Tier I and Tier II would be absorbed by the City and that the surcharge be reconsidered at the end of the year.  Her motion was seconded by Mayor Meeker and put to a roll call vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  It was pointed out the source the funds would be City Council contingency.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.  See Ordinance 911TF31.

SIDEWALK EASEMENT – 2500 AND 2501 SHARON VIEW LANE – SALE SUBJECT TO UPSET BID PROCESS – AUTHORIZED
Mayor Meeker reported the Budget & Economic Development Committee recommends declaring the sidewalk easement located at 2500 and 2501 Sharon View Lane, surplus real property and accept the bid from Steven Lowery to pay for cost associated with the abandonment of the sidewalk easement subject to the upset bid process.  On behalf of the Committee, Mayor Meeker moved the recommendation be upheld.  His motion was seconded by Mr. West and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.
REPORT AND RECOMMENDATION OF THE PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE

STORMWATER UTILITY FEE – BOND POSSIBILITY – DIRECTION GIVEN

Chairperson Taliaferro reported the Public Works Committee recommends that the City Council pursue the use of stormwater revenue bonds to fund multi-year stormwater projects.  The Committee further recommends that staff adjust the 2006/2007 CIP to reflect an increase in planning and design of stormwater projects in preparation of issuing revenue bonds in the 2007-2008 time period.  On behalf of the Committee, Ms. Taliaferro moved the recommendation be upheld.  Her motion was seconded by Mayor Meeker.  Ms. Taliaferro stated the Committee wanted to move faster on this issue but because of the laws, staffing, etc., this was as expeditiously as the process could move.  The motion as stated was put to a roll call vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.

STREET STANDARDS – PUBLIC/PRIVATE – REMOVED FROM THE AGENDA

Chairperson Taliaferro reported the Public Works Committee received clarification on street standards and recommends that this item be removed from the agenda with no action taken.  Without discussion or objection, the item was removed from the agenda.

REPORT OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL MEMBERS

RAY PRICE RALLY – COMMENTS RECEIVED

Ms. Taliaferro stated she had the privilege of attending the first Ray Price rally in the City of Raleigh.  She stated over 30,000 people were in the downtown area on a very soggy day.  She stated it was a good event and she was glad to see it in Downtown Raleigh.

NONPOINT MONITORING CONFERENCE – INFORMATION REQUESTED

Ms. Taliaferro indicated on September 18 through the 22, NCSU Cooperative Extension Service held a non monitoring conference.  He asked to get a report from Mark Senior on any best management practice he learned about and what he took from the meeting that the City could use.
SMART COMMUTE EFFORT – COMMENDED

Ms. Taliaferro talked about the recent smart commute effort pointing out approximately 11,500 pledges were received to participate in carpool, van, walking, bus, and telecommuting.  She pointed out six new van pools were created, 16 carpool matches were developed, bus ridership increased 50 to 100% on some routes pointing out the bus ridership is at an all time high.  She stated she understands over 250 city employees took the challenge and commended all for a very successful smart commute effort.
ARTWORK – FAYETTEVILLE STREET – COMMENTS RECEIVED

Mayor Meeker pointed out he had provided Council members with a memorandum relative to artwork for the 500 block of Fayetteville Street.  The memo pointed out Larry Wheeler has identified a donor, who has requested to remain unnamed for the time being, to pay for the artwork.  Mr. Wheeler and the donor have requested Jaume Plensa, a noted artist from Barcelona, Spain to undertake a concept design for the artwork.  In addition, Mr. Plensa has been asked to make suggestions concerning the design for this block of Fayetteville Street including the configuration of the plaza.  Mr. Plensa’s concept design will initially be reviewed by Mr. Wheeler and the donor.  Should that design be acceptable to them, it will be forwarded to the City of Raleigh Arts Commission for a recommendation to the City Council for a final decision.  He stated the funding for the concept design has previously been budgeted by the Council.  Should the concept design be approved the donor will be responsible for paying for the artwork.  He stated this will be a gift to the City and once it is presented the City can say “yes” or “no thank you.”  Mayor Meeker stated this is a real opportunity.  Mr. Crowder stated this is an exciting concept with Mayor Meeker pointing out it does involve artwork in excess of a $1 million.  In response to questioning, Mayor Meeker pointed out concern over the process is what caused him to bring this forward.

Mayor Meeker also talked about the Fayetteville Street chandeliers pointing out the donors are close to being identified.  It is an item that will be coming forth soon.  It will come to the Arts Commission and then to the City Council.  The comments were received.

BOND ISSUE – INFORMATION REQUESTED

Mayor Meeker spoke about the bond issues which were approved on October 11.  He stated two of the road projects, the Falls of Neuse Bridge and the signalization has Federal funds and he would ask the City Manager to bring forth a proposal of how we can proceed with the road bond projects, particularly the Falls of Neuse and signalization pointing out we need to secure those Federal funds as soon as possible.  Mayor Meeker also asked Administration to meet with the University Partnership to look at the Hillsborough Street item and how those monies would be used.  It was pointed out the Partnership would come back with a recommendation.
Mayor Meeker asked the City Manager to bring forth a recommendation after the first of the year as to how we can move ahead as quickly as possible to utilize the housing bond money.

PERSONNEL EVALUATIONS – CITY ATTORNEY AND CITY CLERK – SCHEDULED FOR NOVEMBER 1

Mayor Meeker stated at the November 1 meeting, the Council would need to hold a closed session to do the personnel evaluations of the City Clerk and City Attorney.  He stated if the Clerk and the Attorney would like to submit any information that would be fine.

BUS CONNECTIONS – EAGLE CHASE – INFORMATION REQUESTED

Mr. West talked about discussions that took place at a recent Southeast CAC meeting about the possibility of having connecting bus service outside the beltline, that is, down Poole Road to the Eagle Chase Subdivision.  Administration was asked to provide a report.

SPEEDING – BEVERLY DRIVE – ADMINISTRATION TO CHECK

Mr. West pointed out he had received complaints concerning speeding on Beverly Drive.  He asked Administration to check the situation and gave the name of Charles A. Phillips, Sr. as a contact person.
WORTHDALE COMMUNITY CENTER – LIGHT PROBLEMS – REFERRED TO ADMINISTRATION

Mr. West pointed out he was recently at the Worthdale Center and not a single light in the parking lot was working.  He stated he did not know what had happened but pointed out the CAC meets at this location and we do need to make sure that the lights are working.

CITY COUNCIL – COMMENTS RECEIVED

Mr. Crowder talked about the great event and the great job the Glenwood/Brooklyn neighborhood did commending all especially for the young people who stepped in and took ownership and worked so hard.

Mr. Crowder congratulated the new City Council members pointing out he looks forward to having Ms. Kekas and Mr. Stephenson do a tour in District D.

CITY COUNCIL – SWEARING IN – ANNOUNCED

Mayor Meeker pointed out the swearing in ceremony for the 2005-2007 Council members will take place at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, December 5 at the Progress Energy Center for the Performing Arts.  He stated staff will be checking with various Council members about number of invitations.

TRAFFIC – BURWELL RAWLINS CIRCLE/DURALEIGH ROAD – REFERRED TO ADMINISTRATION
Mr. Isley asked about the possibility of a traffic signal or a stop sign at the intersection of Burwell Rawlins Circle and Duraleigh Road pointing out this is one of the entrances to Olde Raleigh Subdivision.  The item was referred to Administration.

APPOINTMENTS

APPOINTMENTS – VARIOUS ACTIONS TAKEN

The City Clerk read the following results from the ballot vote.

Appearance Commission – One Vacancy – Fleming A. El-amin, III – 3 (Taliaferro, West, Kekas); Sally Ricks – 2 (Meeker, Crowder); Brian O’Haver – 3 (Isley, Craven, Regan).

Fair Housing Hearing Board – One Vacancy – No nominations

Historic Districts Commission – One Vacancy.  The City Clerk indicated Sarah Lofton had been nominated by Mr. Isley but it has been determined because of time commitments Ms. Lofton cannot serve.  Mr. Isley has nominated Erin Sterling.

Stormwater Advisory Commission – One Vacancy – David Blevens – 8 (all Council members)

Substance Abuse Advisory Commission – One Vacancy – No nominees
Electrical Examining Board – Three Vacancies – Roosevelt Best, Jr. – 8 (All Council members); Greg Whitney – 8 (All Council members); David Whitly – 5 (Isley, Meeker, West, Crowder, Kekas)

Mechanical Examining Board – Three Vacancies – Karl Nivison, Mario Leonard and M. Brett Mabe – 8 each (All Council members)

Plumbers Examining Board – Three Vacancies – Jerry Brown – 6 (Isley, Meeker, Taliaferro, West, Crowder, Kekas); Kenneth Truelove – 6 (Isley, Meeker, Taliaferro, West, Crowder, Kekas); Mike Pasternak – 6 (Isley, Meeker, Taliaferro, West, Crowder, Kekas)
The appointment of David Blevens to the Stormwater Advisory Commission, Roosevelt Best, Greg Whitney and David Whitly to the Electrical Examining Board, Karl Nivison, Mario Leonard and M. Brett Mabe to the Examining Board and Jerry Brown, Kenneth Truelove and Mike Pasternak to the Plumbers Examining Board was announced.  The Appearance Commission, Fair Housing Hearing Board, Historic Districts Commission and Substance Abuse Advisory Commission will be carried over until the next meeting.
NOMINATIONS

ARTS COMMISSION – VACANCY ANNOUNCED

A letter of resignation has been received from Kim Joris, therefore there is one vacancy for consideration.  No nominations were made.

GREATER RALEIGH CONVENTION AND VISITOR’S BUREAU – DOYLE PARRISH – REAPPOINTED

The term of Doyle Parrish, one of the hotel/motel/taxable establishment category appointees, is expiring.  The Raleigh Hotel and Motel Association recommends Mr. Parrish’s reappointment.  The City Clerk explained in this category recommendations for appointment must be received from that association.  Mr. Isley moved suspending the rules and reappointing Mr. Parrish.  His motion was seconded by Mayor Meeker and put to a vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.
REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE CITY CLERK

MINUTES – OCTOBER 4, 2005 COUNCIL MEETING – APPROVED

Council members received in their agenda packet copies of the minutes of the October 4, 2005 Council meeting.  Mayor Meeker moved approval as presented.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Taliaferro and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.

PAVING ASSESSMENT ROLL 899 AND SIDEWALK ASSESSMENT ROLL 357 – WESTERN BOULEVARD – APPROVED

During the October 4, 2005 Council meeting a public hearing was held to consider confirming Paving AR 899 and Sidewalk AR 357 - Western Boulevard - according to charges outlined in Resolutions 2005-651 and 652, respectively, adopted on September 6, 2005.  At that point, a letter was read from North Carolina State University (NCSU) declining to accept assessments against their property.  It was reported that the State has to agree to assessments prior to a project commencing and they had not agreed.  It would be appropriate to acknowledge that NCSU will not be paying the assessments, but confirm the assessment rolls as presented.
In response to questioning, City Manager Allen pointed out there was no agreement by the State prior to the assessment that they would accept the assessment.  The State has to specifically agree to an assessment prior to the project.  City Attorney McCormick pointed out some times the State pays and sometimes they do not.  He indicated the City could appeal the decline of the assessments and that has been done on one case and he appeared before the Council of State trying to get them to change their mind however that did not occur.  Mr. Crowder moved adoption of the assessment rolls as presented noting that NCSU has declined to accept the assessment but the City Council will continue discussions in hopes they change their minds.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Taliaferro and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.  See Resolution 702 and 703.
NEXTEL SOUTH CORPORATION – LEASE AGREEMENT – APPROVED

During the September 20, 2005 Council meeting the City Council approved a lease agreement between Nextel South Corporation and the City of Raleigh for the purpose of installing cellular antennas on the Westgate Elevated Water Tank and supporting equipment at the tank site.  The lease is for an initial rate of $32,000 per year with 3% annual increases at the beginning of each year over the rent for the previous year during the five-year term with options to extend the term for five successive five-year periods on the same terms and conditions.  The Council action was to approve the lease agreement subject to administrative approval of site and construction plans and negotiated offer and upset bids.  All legal procedures have been followed and no upset bids were received; therefore, it is recommended that the Council move forward and approve the lease agreement subject to administrative approval of site and construction plans.
Mayor Meeker pointed out his firm has done some work with Nextel but he does not think they have done work on this particular issue.  Mr. West moved approval of the lease agreement as outlined.  His motion was seconded by Mayor Meeker and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.

MINUTE BOOKS – REMOVAL FROM THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING – APPROVED

Permission is requested to temporarily remove official minute books from the Municipal Building covering the period December, 2001 - December 2004, for the purpose of microfilming and storing by State Archives.  The City Clerk explained she would like to take the Minute Books to State Archives and History and according to the City Code permission has to be granted by the City Council to remove the books from the Municipal Building.  Ms. Taliaferro moved approval of the request as outlined.  Her motion was seconded by Mayor Meeker and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.
SURPLUS PROPERTY – WINDY WOODS DRIVE – RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING SALE ADOPTED

The City Clerk reported on October 4, 2005 the City Council accepted an offer of $165,000 from William Curtis Keeling and Kristie L. Keeling for the purchase of Surplus Property located at 0, 2301 and 2305 Windy Woods Drive subject to the upset bid process.  These properties were advertised in the News & Observer on 10/7/05 and the upset bid period closed on 10/17/05.  No upset bids were received.  It is recommended that the City Council adopt a resolution authorizing the sale of 0, 2301 and 2305 Windy Woods Drive to William Curtis and Kristie L. Keeling for $165,000.  Ms. Taliaferro moved approval as outlined.  Her motion was seconded by Mayor Meeker and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.  See Resolution 704.

Adjournment.  There being no further business, Mayor Meeker announced the meeting adjourned at 2:30 p.m.

Gail G. Smith

City Clerk
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